
WAVENEY LOCAL PLAN EXAMINATION
Representations on behalf of the 

BECCLES NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN OPERATIONAL GROUP

MATTER 11 INFRASTRUCTURE

Question 11.2
The Beccles Neighbourhood Plan Operational Group, while broadly supportive of the Local Plan's 
proposals, are concerned that there is not sufficient  evidence to show that the proposed 
residential developments WLP3.1 & WLP3.2 will not have a severe adverse traffic impact on the 
existing town of Beccles.

Beccles town centre is frequently congested, particularly on Fridays and Saturday mornings, has 
several stretches of very narrow pavements, and there is  a high level of pedestrian/vehicular 
conflict. Congestion is particularly bad at the junction of Hungate (the continuation of London 
Road) and  Blyburgate,where pavements are especially narrow, and queuing cars often block 
access to and egress from the Hungate car-park, the town's most central park. (This junction is 
additional to the ones identified in the Suffolk County Council Preferred Option Traffic Report for 
the Local Plan, March 2018, and the WSP Technical Note: Waveney Local Plan, Response on 
Beccles Transport Impact assessment, January 2018). Town centre traffic problems were frequently
raised by residents during Neighbourhood Plan consultations.

The County Council's March 2018 concludes (para.6.7.5) that there is no capacity problem within 
the town itself, but this conflicts with the current experience of residents. Local Plan  Policy 
WLP3.1 states that traffic from the proposed Garden Suburb will be encouraged to travel 
westwards into Beccles i.e. along the London Road, but the WSP document (p7) notes the 
assumption of the SCC traffic models  that there will be no through- traffic from the developments 
travelling through the town centre. This is clearly unrealistic. Where the London Road narrows to 
the single lane Hungate/Blyburgate junction the current situation suggests that  even a marginal 
increase in traffic will have a severe adverse impact on the environment and functioning of the 
centre. Maintaining an attractive, high quality environment in the town centre will become ever 
more important as traditional town centre shopping & service roles decline.

Paragraph 8.111 of the Local Plan states that delivery of the Suffolk Walking Strategy and the 2016 
Waveney Cycle Strategy will be critical in mitigating the impact of congestion. Regional Cycle Route
No.31 runs north-south across the  Garden Neighbourhood  site and the Beccles & Worlingham 
Masterplan Report proposes that the site's 'green routes' will link through to existing streets. This 
potentially facilitates access from these immediate residential areas into the  development, but 
provision for cyclists within the town as a whole is not good: The Waveney Cycle Strategy 2016 
states that,'Within Beccles and Worlingham there are few traffic-free sections of any length with 
most provision consisting of signed routes with no supporting cycle infrastructure.' There are no 
cycle routes, signed or otherwise, linking south Beccles with the town centre and the development
is not within regular walking distance of the centre. This severely constrains opportunities to 
integrate the development into the heart of the existing town, other than by car (or bus) journeys, 
limits the potential for mitigating congestion, and poses the risk that the Garden Neighbourhood 
will becoming just another satellite suburb.

The Neighbourhood Plan Operational Group proposes the following amendments to policy WLP3.1



in order to take its concerns into account:

1. The requirement in policy for a Transport Assessment and Travel Plan to be submitted with any 
planning application should be expanded to require consideration of the Waveney Cycling Strategy 
and Suffolk Walking Strategy. Assessments submitted with applications for only  part of the 
development  or only one of the two WLP3.1/2 allocations,  should take into account the 
cumulative impact of the whole.

2. An additional requirement should be added to WLP3.1 requiring developers to identify and fund
improvements to the town's  cycle and footpath networks that will improve access between the 
development and the town centre.

3. A further requirement should require regular monitoring of the impact of the development on 
traffic growth, congestion, air quality and pedestrian safety. The locations for monitoring should be
identified in consultation with local groups. Where adverse impact is found, mitigative measure 
should be identified and implemented before further development is permitted.

4. The submitted Local Plan does not identify any off-site highway requirements generated by 
WLP3.1 and WLP3.2, which is in conflict with government advice that local plans should “make 
clear for at least the first five years what infrastructure is required, who is going to fund it 
 and how it relates to anticipated rate and phasing of development". If this omission is based on 
WSP's assessment that there are no capacity problems in Beccles, we have explained above that 
residents' experience of the current situation suggests otherwise; the traffic models should be re-
run using comprehensive recorded data, including the Friday and Saturday peaks, and critical 
 junctions should be identified in the Local Plan.

[END]


